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CHARLOTTE COUNTY-PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

BICYCLE/PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE (BPAC)
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON OCTOBER 18, 2018 AT THE
CULTURAL CENTER OF CHARLOTTE COUNTY, PRESIDENTS ROOM, 2280 AARON STREET, PORT CHARLOTTE, FLORIDA
MEMBERS ATTENDING

K. Stephen Carter (Chair) Historical/Cultural 

Richard Starck, West County Representative
Emily Chidester, Bicycle Club Representative
Robert Logan, Mid-County Representative

David L. Allen, Mid-County Representative 

Karen Freeman, Bike Business Representative
MEMBER ABSENT

Peter Dowling, West County Representative

Court Nederveld, South County Representative

Betty Staugler, South County Representative

ADVISORY AND OTHERS PRESENT

Ravi Kamarajugadda, County Public Works

Ned Baier, Jacobs Engineering

Liz Hardaway-Charlotte Sun
Rick Braun-Citizen

Gary Harrell, CC-PG MPO

Lakshmi N. Gurram, CC-PG MPO

John Valickas, Citizen
1. Call to Order & Roll Call
Chair Stephen Carter called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m.  Roll Call was taken using a sign-in sheet, and each member was asked by the Vice-Chair to state his/her name and whom they represent. 
2. Public Comments on Agenda Items
Rick Braun stated that at the June 14, 2018 BPAC meeting, Jacobs Engineering, Inc made a presentation on Charlotte County Regional Bicycle-Pedestrian Plan. The maps presented mis-represents the status of sidewalks/bike lanes on US 41 from Cochran Blvd to Paulson Dr.  Ned Baier Jacobs Engineering noted that several changes were made to the plan since it was last presented on June 14, 2018.  He also mentioned during the plan development process various recommendations and comments were made by the committees and the public. All the comments were taken into consideration.
3.  Chair’s Report

Stephen Carter had nothing to report. 
4.  Consent Agenda
A.
Approval of Minutes: June 14, 2018 Meeting
B.
BPAC Meeting Schedule for Calendar Year 2019
Chair Carter asked the Committee to review and approve the Consent Agenda.  Laks Gurram pointed out to the Committee of a change in the proposed meeting time for the 2019 Calendar Year. The Committee shall meet at 2:00 P.M rather than 3:00 P.M.  Stephen Carter informed the Committee that the change in time would give enough time to discuss pertinent business.
A Motion was made by Emily Chidester to approve the Consent Agenda.  Bob Logan seconded the Motion, and the motion was approved unanimously.
5.  Charlotte County Regional Bicycle-Pedestrian Master Plan Report 

Gary Harrell introduced Ned Baier of Jacobs Engineering, he noted that revised hard copies of their presentation is included in the meeting packet.    
Ned Baier of Jacobs Engineering Group Inc. began his presentation by noting the Plan is now in the adoption stage and been in development since August 2017.   He noted that the final draft report of the Charlotte County Bicycle-Pedestrian Master Plan was presented to the MPOs Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) and Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) at their respective October 17, 2018 meetings with the goal of having the MPO Board adopt the Master Plan at their October 29, 2018 meeting.
Mr. Baier noted the consultant team has worked closely with the staff of the MPO, Charlotte County, the City of Punta Gorda, and FDOT with regular monthly Steering Committee meetings, as well as, regular Plan updates. He noted the MPO Board will review and possibly adopt this Master Plan at their October 29, 2018 meeting.   

The presentation discussed and described several elements including: 

· Background and completed tasks and results of public outreach consisting of four (4) public workshops and over 400 comments received from Wikimaps, an on-line social media tool 
· Description of needs/gaps assessment and how the projects were evaluated and prioritized

· Summary of local, state, and federal design standards for bicycling and walking projects impacting the projects

· Tier 1 projects identification and prioritization, organized by geographic segments of Charlotte County (West, Mid, and South County) and by time-frame 

· Programs to improve biking and walking including support facilities, maintenance of existing programs and the creation of new programs
· Description of the Implementation Plan and funding sources (local, state, and federal)

· Next steps and remaining schedule to complete the Master Plan  
Mr. Baier, in closing noted the consultant team finalized the funding and implementation guide and highlighted the final cost projections for all 53 projects in the plan.  He noted that local funding options include local taxes, possibly the one cent local option sales tax, local gas tax, Municipal Service Benefit Units (MSBU) and Tax Incremental financing are providing the bulk of bicycle and pedestrian funding sources.  He encouraged the County to apply for State and Federal financing wherever possible, noting that the completion of this Bicycle-Pedestrian Master Plan is often a prerequisite to apply for grants and other State and Federal funding options. 
Ravi Kamarajugadda informed the committee that the Bike-Ped plan is focused on the Functional Classification System and doesn’t cover all local roads which comes under local jurisdictions.   
Gary Harrell mentioned that a maintenance agreement for facilities on State Roads will be required between the local governments and FDOT for shared use paths that are constructed of asphalt.  He also mentioned that FDOT would have maintenance responsibilities for up to 8-foot concrete sidewalks in FDOT roadways. Anything over 8 ft the local entity should consider responsibility for maintaining the sidewalk.
Laks Gurram responded to Richard Starck’s question regarding a new private development and a mechanism to identify needs for sidewalks and bicycle lanes. He responded that the County has a development review board to recommend needs based on the type of development.

Gary Harrell informed the Committee of the Greater Port Charlotte Sidewalk Master Plan and indicated that Jacobs Engineering, Inc. worked with their consultant to address relevant issues that may affect both plans.

A Motion was made by Emily Chidester to recommend the MPO Board adopt the Charlotte County Regional Bicycle-Pedestrian Master Plan at their October 29, 2018 meeting. Bob Logan seconded the Motion, and the motion was approved unanimously.
6.  FDOT Bicycle-Pedestrian Coordinator Report
David Agacinski couldn’t attend the meeting but requested MPO Staff to update the BPAC members with the following:
· As previously mentioned via email, the heaved asphalt in the bike lanes/shoulders on the southbound bridges of US 17 at Shell Creek have been repaired.  Work crews went out to the site in mid-July and were able to make repairs to the flexible pavement in the bike lane on all three bridges with a torch.  They also raked the asphalt down to have a smooth transition.
· The SUN Trail projects that were selected for funding in the new fifth year (FY2023/2024) or sooner of the Draft Tentative Work Program (TWP) will be identified at the same time as the rest of the TWP which is expected to be in early December.

· Oct 27 to Nov 3, 2018 is being recognized by FDOT state-wide as Mobility Week.  It is a collaborative effort by FDOT and partner agencies to promote awareness of safe multimodal transportation choices.  Currently the 3rd Annual Big Orange Music Festival at Laishley Park, Punta Gorda on Nov 3, 2018 is listed as a Charlotte County event with the Mobility Week presentations.  
7.  Charlotte County Report
Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that the Gasparilla Island crosswalk signalization improvement project is delayed because of an objection from a member of the MSBU. The county is trying to resolve the issue as soon as possible so everyone can cross safely at the intersection. 
Ravi Kamarajugadda informed the Committee that the County is disappointed regarding the recent grant application status for Safe Routes to School program and is willing to work with FDOT SRTS coordinator to resolve any future issues.

Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that a temporary four-way stop sign will be installed at Peachland Blvd and Loveland Blvd intersection. He also informed the Committee that the County is in the bidding process to hire a contractor to install a full traffic signal at that intersection.
8.  City of Punta Gorda Report
Mitchell Austin was not available to report an update. Gary Harrell mentioned that the Pedestrian Bridge on Alligator Creek was let to a contractor for construction.
9.  Citizen Input

Rick Braun stated that a Performance Based Asset Maintenance contract exists for the state roads with DBI Services. He expressed his concerns with the contractor and methods of sweeping US 41 and other state roadways.  He provided a hand out to committee members stating the issues he has noted.

10.  Staff Comments

Gary Harrell mentioned that FDOT has provided the County a Bicycle trailer for training bike rodeos. The Bike trailer is stored at the school transportation facility. The bicycles in the trailer were in need of maintenance and repair.  He mentioned that he reached out to several bicycle clubs in the County and thanked Court Nederveld and the Peace River Riders and ACME Bicycle Shop for stepping up and volunteering to repair and maintenance the bikes.  
Gary Harrell informed members that work on the 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Update is about to commence.  The LRTP Update is the biggest project that the MPO conducts and is completed every five years.  Given recent technology changes it will be interesting to see whether capacity is increased, maintained or decreased.  

11.  Member Comments
Emily Chidester praised Jacobs Engineering, Inc. for their outstanding work on the Bike-Ped Plan and acknowledged that it is a good document. She also indicated that educating people about the Bike-Ped rules is an important policy and encouraged Staff to utilize various media to educate people. She also stated that this is her last meeting as she is moving out of the County and submitted her resignation. 
Bob Logan mentioned that in the Greater Port Charlotte MSBU the additional monies that are allocated to spending on resurfacing of roadway are now being used on sidewalks and street lighting.  Ravi Kamarajugadda clarified the process of installing streets lights in MSBUs. He also informed the Committee that the County is working on installing streets lights near school bus stops so to keep kids safe while crossing streets.

Richard Starck introduced his neighbor to as a potential BPAC member in the future.

Gary Harrell proposed members move the next scheduled meeting from November 29, 2018 to December 6, 2018.  This will coincide with FDOTs release of the Draft Tentative Work Program scheduled to be released on December 3, 2018.  All members present concurred with the move.
12. Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 4:45 p.m. (Next Meeting December 6, 2018)

